WEST LAVINGTON PARISH COUNCIL

PARISH COUNCIL MEETING 3 JANUARY 2013, 7.30PM
        IN THE GILES ROOM, WEST LAVINGTON VILLAGE HALL
                                                            MINUTES
                                                                                  ACTION
Present: 
Councillors: Mr M Page (Chairman); Mrs J Ford; 
Mrs S Gamble; Mr T Jones; Mr M May.

Apologies:  Councillor: Mrs J Collins; Mrs M Diccox; Mrs E Evans; Miss B Green; Mr R. Gamble [WC].
Also present: Mr P Baxter(Clerk); Mr Coxhead; Mr Wood; Ms Culley [for part]; PC Lawson [for part].


Before the meeting opened the Vice Chairman advised that the Council Chairman was unwell, and that he would take the Chair for this meeting. In doing so, he introduced Caroline Culley as the new Good Neighbour Co-ordinator from Community First. Ms Culley introduced her work and advised on contact details.

12/13/175
Declarations of interest


Mr Page declared an interest in agenda item 14, as the applicant of a planning application.
12/13/176
Minutes of the last meeting of the Council

The Minutes as previously circulated were agreed and signed by the Chairman. 
12/13/177
Chairman’s Announcements


The Chairman reported that Mr Wood had applied for co-option to the Council, in response to advertisements of vacancies. As the correspondence had arrived after publication of the agenda, the matter would be considered at the Council’s next meeting.
12/13/178  Public participation


Mr Wood raised the outstanding matter of the kissing gate on FP3 and reported that the farmer had again placed electric fencing across rights of way. After discussion, Mr Page undertook to approach the land owner with a view to his tenant farmer being advised of his obligations. The Clerk was also asked to write to the Rights of Way officer for assistance.
12/13/179 Wiltshire Police Report


PC Lawson introduced himself as the new Beat Manager, and reported a number of minor incidents occurring in December. Three doorstep peddlars had been arrested, £30 had been found by a member of public and handed in, a collision between a bus and car with no injuries, and an alleged assault in a local pub on New Year’s Eve were recorded, as well as a theft from a garden. PC Lawson noted the Council’s previous discussion of speeding on the B3098, advising that this was now a policing priority. He had already taken enforcement action, and noted the Council’s request that he also patrols in Church St, near the junction of Rutts Lane/Rickbarton. He continues to establish feedback on the future of Neighbourhood Watch and will report in future on progress.
12/13/180 Wiltshire Councillor’s report


In the absence of Mr Gamble, the Clerk read from a prepared report, advising that the interactive signs in Church St would be repaired on 8/9th January, that the informal crossing point application would be assessed by highways officers on behalf of the Community Area Traffic Group, and that a Freight Assessment and Priority Mechanism existed within Wiltshire Council for the proportional introduction of management controls over road freight. Mr Gamble asked this Council to consider whether it wanted road freight through this parish to be considered for review within the mechanism, giving the current Seend consultation as an example. After discussion it was agreed that this Council would wish to see such a review, and the Clerk was asked to make application.

12/13/181 Precept 2013/14


All the councillors present having been granted dispensation to take part in discussion and voting [Minute 12/13/156 refers] the Clerk explained the changes to be made to this and future year’s precept collection, brought about by central government changes to Council Tax Benefit Support. This had the effect of reducing the Council Tax Base, and introduced a support grant payable by Wiltshire Council. After considering the budget options, including the planned grant receipt, it was proposed by Mr Jones, seconded by Mr May with all agreed that the precept should be set at £25,207.00. The Clerk was asked to make the appropriate notification.
12/13/182 Standards Framework


The Clerk reported receipt of a consultation letter from the Monitoring Officer, proposing further additions to the Standards Framework with the inclusion of non-pecuniary interests to the public register. The Council was asked if it supported such a change, and whether the proposed matters for registration would be suitable for this Council’s purposes. After considering the options, it was agreed that the consultation proposals should be supported, and the Clerk was asked to respond accordingly.
12/13/183
Footpaths Working Group report


Mrs Ford reported that Mr Hill had confirmed that he would proceed with voluntary works to FP10, as weather permitted, with this Council reimbursing the cost of materials and fuel. A meeting had now been arranged with HMP Erlestoke to discuss community release of prisoners for footpath maintenance. Quotes were being sought for commercial cutting of some FPs, the Council will be asked to choose when all received. There was still no contact from the Rights of Way Officer on progress with FP3 kissing gate. The handrail to FP14 bridge had been repaired, although a batten across the floor remained outstanding. A volunteer work party is arranged for 2 February for works to FP9.

The Clerk reported completion of a Rights of Way map for display in the High Street Notice Board. The Clerk was asked to enquire of Market Lavington Parish Council whether signs had yet been installed on the new Jubilee Trail Footpath.
12/13/184
Neighbourhood Planning Working Group


Mrs Gamble advised that a meeting of the Group was arranged for 21 January, with a full report to be made to the next Council meeting. 
12/13/185
Village Hall re-development survey

Mr May introduced a survey form that would be hand delivered to each household and then collected in the next month or so. The Council was asked to consider its own response, and after discussion the Clerk was asked to distribute a copy to each councillor, for responses to be collated during the month and reported to the February meeting, at which a consensus view would then be sought for reporting to the Village Hall Management Ccommittee
12/13/186
Village organisation reports

The Chairman reviewed the reports circulated.
12/13/187 Planning matters


Having declared his interest and not sought dispensation to participate, Mr Page withdrew from the table, asking Mrs Ford to chair discussion on this item.

Planning application E/2012/1487/TCA 1A Pagnell Lane, Littleton Panell, works to trees.


There were no objections. 

Mr Page returned to the Chair.
12/13/188
Banking arrangements


The Chairman advised that with a number of councillor vacancies arising it was timely to review the authorised signatories for the banking accounts. After discussion, it was agreed that Mr Wadman and Miss Green be removed as signatories, and that Mrs Ford, Mrs Gamble, and Mr May be added. The Clerk was asked to make the necessary mandate arrangements.
12/13/189
Elections arrangements


The Chairman noted that with two councillor vacancies and indications that there would be more, it would be prudent to consider further publicity in the community, as well as offering an informal occasion where interested residents could learn more about the Council and the role of councillor with a view to seeking nomination in the May elections. After discussion, it was agreed that an informal ‘coffee morning’ should be arranged for either 23 February or 2 March, with an article in News and Views to be prepared in liaison with the Council Chairman. The Clerk was asked to progress the matter. 
12/13/190
Disbursements


There were none.
12/13/191
Correspondence and circulars received


The Clerk reported an invitation received from the Leader of Wiltshire Council to attend Olympic Legacy workshops. Forthcoming roadworks in adjacent villages were noted, and two letters of thanks were received for donations made to Victim Support and Carer Support. 
12/13/192
Date of next meeting


The next meeting will be on 7 February 2013 at 7.30pm, in the Giles Room, Village Hall. 

12/13/193
Items of Maintenance

Stibb Hill drains were reported to be blocked with gravel. Mrs Ford undertook to notify the Highways department. Flooding in White Street continued to be a problem. Contact details of highways engineers attempting to resolve the issue would be passed to the affected householder.
12/13/194
Key Messages

It was agreed that an article would be placed in News and Views advertising vacancies and the informal ‘coffee morning’ opportunity.
  The meeting closed at 8.45pm.

                  Signed……………………………………………..……………. (Chairman) 7 February 2013
Village Organisation reports, January   2013 



                      Appendix

Minute 12/13/186 refers
The Biology Department pond is being moved from its current position where it poses a Health and Safety issue to a new site on Mercers Field.  There will be more to report next month!
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